Administration and Finance Committee

Newington, CT

November 21, 2009

The meeting called to order @ 8:35 am by Chairman Fenstermaker.

In attendance were Jim Fenstermaker, K9JF, Chairman, Brian Mileshosky, N5ZGT, Richard Norton, N6AA, Jim McCobb, K1LU, David Sumner, K1ZZ, Barry Shelley, N1VXY, Mary Hobart, K1MMH, and Harold Kramer, WJ1B. Attending via conference call were Dennis Bodson, W4PWF, and Jim Weaver, K8JE.  Not in attendance due to scheduling conflicts were Cliff Ahrens, K0CA and Joel Harrison, W5ZN. 
Chairman Fenstermaker offered opening remarks noting that Director Weaver had called late yesterday to cancel his in-person attendance.
Upon the MOTION of Mr. Norton, seconded by Mr. Mileshosky it was unanimously voted to approve the agenda for the meeting.
At this point a review of agenda of the prior meeting held on July 16, 2009 was presented. 
Upon the MOTION of Mr. Mileshosky, seconded by Mr. Norton it was unanimously voted to approve the minutes of the July 16, 2009 meeting. 
1. Executive Report
Mr. Sumner presented a brief oral report. He noted that the organization had entered the year under a cloud of uncertainty at which time management had presented a revised plan which had been scaled back to reflect that uncertainty. At this point, however, it appears that we may do better than expected, financially, for 2009.

2. October financial results
Mr. Shelley referred the Committee to the ten month financial reports distributed earlier in the week. He began his oral remarks noting that the fourth quarter is historically one of the two best financial quarters each year because of the sale of the new edition of the Handbook and the annual Defense of Frequencies campaign. This year, due to the complete revision of the Handbook and the slight increase in price, sales were much better than in prior years. In addition, a sales promotion which offered the hardcover edition at the same price as the soft cover version increased sales well above original expectations. The entire print run of the hardcover edition had been sold out in the first month. Total publication sales through October stood at $3.1 million, although he did offer some caution about the remainder of the year as it was unclear how much of the expected November/December sales of the Handbook had been moved into October as a result of the promotion. The Committee then had a short discussion about the production costs of the Handbook.

Mr. Shelley continued his report noting that most of the trends that had been reported to the Committee throughout the year were still holding and most financial objectives were being met or exceeded. Income from operations was $36,000, well in excess of the loss that had been projected through October. Mr. Shelley also noted that the investment portfolio had seen some recovery in value so far this year and this, in addition to the adjustment for the freezing of the pension plan, should help restore some strength to the balance sheet of the organization. He further noted that cash flow for the year had been good and only one transfer from the portfolio had been necessary. 
3. Investment Portfolio Report. 
Mr. McCobb presented the Committee with his written report on the League’s investment portfolio noting that he had eliminated the detailed transaction report. He reported that the market value of the portfolio September 30th was $14.3 million, well up over the March 30th low. He did note that since Sept. 30th, the value had dropped slightly. He reported that he had taken advantage of some selling opportunities in the past several weeks. It was not a situation of taking gains but the stocks had recovered to almost our cost so he decided to sell them. He reported that, in his opinion, the banking industry is in the “second wave” of problems which are commercial real estate loans and this is affecting the market. He noted that the annual estimated income on the portfolio is about $614,000 as of 9/30. This is approaching the “peak” in the history of the ARRL. 
Mr. Norton noted that about one-half the portfolio is in bonds which is why the income is so high. 

Mr. McCobb continued reporting that the market value of the portfolio is almost back to the cost value. Bonds and preferred stocks had been dragging the portfolio value down but that is beginning to reverse itself. He believes that the fear factor has subsided in the bond market and there is lots of cash sitting on the side lines because yields are so low in the market at this point. He did note that there was some trepidation about investing at current rates and have inflation drive interest rates up, thereby reducing the value of the bonds. HE does believe that interest rates will rise. 

Mr. Norton noted that American Express was paying over 1% on money market funds. Mr. McCobb  will look into that.

Mr. Norton opened a discussion of the securities custody function and banks providing this service. Mr. McCobb noted that the securities could be held in a brokerage firm and that he was not opposed to taking the securities out of Bank of America and putting them in brokerage firm. 

4. Operations Report
Mr. Kramer began by stating that 2009 has been a pretty good year. He noted that the web design project was moving forward and that the staff had completed the editing and revision of content. He noted that the launch date was still projected at the end of January. Mr. Fenstermaker asked if this would end the relationship with Fathom, the outside vendor? Mr. Kramer responded that there was no on-going relationship contemplated but that we may continue to use them on a project basis if necessary. 

Mr. Kramer continued, noting that we were meeting budget targets in the operational depts. He reported that the ARRL Letter had been recently converted to html format which brings the total number of electronic newsletters in this format to three. 
He reported on the renegotiation of the contract with RR Donnelley to print QST noting significant savings over the current contract. In addition to the $200,000 of annual costs savings, Donnelley had agreed to give the ARRL a one-time credit of $50,000 against the billings in 2009.

Mr. Kramer then summarized his written report noting that:
· Business Services meeting their revenue targets;

· Education Dept holding 8 Teachers’ Institutes;

· DXCC revenue is good and the backlog is about 7 weeks;

· Strong sales of the ARRL Handbook;

· Membership is up; and

· Work done by the ARRL on power line noise.

There was a question about sales of QST on newsstands and the Committee had a short discussion about this project that had not been successful several years ago.

Mr. Norton stated that he believes there is room for improvement in membership solicitation campaigns. He noted that the costs were relatively high and that he believes that there needs to be more work to reduce the costs of these activities. He was also concerned about the material being distributed to new licensees. Mr. Kramer disagreed with the analysis and concerns about the $20-$30 per member acquisition costs for certain membership solicitations. He noted that, while there were unsuccessful campaigns, the staff believed it was necessary to continue to try new approaches and segmentations of the potential market. This led the Committee into an extensive discussion of acquiring new members and reasons for individuals becoming licensed Amateurs. During the discussion Mr. Sumner noted that the 2010 Plan had acquiring new members and improving relationships with existing members as priorities.
10:20 am Director Tom Frenaye and Katie Glass of the ARRL staff joined the meeting at this point.
Ms. Glass, the ARRL staffer working on the content conversion for the new web site project, gave a presentation on the content management software being developed by Fathom. She noted that the content from the current web page had been revised and edited by mid September and that the focus is now on porting the revised content to the new platform. 

Mr. Fenstermaker asked how much IT time will be freed up through the use of local content managers. Mr. Shelley responded that it should be at least one full-time position.

The Committee then had a long discussion of the capabilities of the new web site and its functionality.
5. VEC and Lab Departments
Mr. Kramer presented written reports on the VEC Department and the Lab that had been requested by the Committee.

6. Legislative Report

Mr. Sumner gave an overview of two bills working their way through Congress. He noted that S1755 is headed to the Senate floor and would, hopefully, be adopted by consent in the Senate  and be sent to the House as a substitute for HR2160.  He told that Committee that we wanted to keep this bill “under the radar” so that it would stay on the “consent” track and because there could be opposition from real estate interests such as homeowners’ associations and developers. Mr. Mileshosky asked a question about the Homeland Security study and its potential impact on Amateur Radio. Mr. Sumner responded that we have friends in the DHS that we think will be involved in the conduct of the study. 

12:00 noon: Members of the Programs and Services Committee joined the meeting for lunch and a reprise of the web site presentation by Ms. Glass.

7. Digital Publications

Mr. Kramer gave a presentation on plans for digital publications to both the A&F and PS Committees. He reported that the plans for 2010 include implementing a digital edition of NCJ first, running in concurrently with the current print edition. If this is successful, the plan would be to implement a digital edition of QST later in the year. He noted that these plans were in response to changes in the print and magazine industries as they move toward digital editions and multiple platforms for their products. He mentioned several functional benefits to digital editions such as easier delivery to problem areas, changing content, active links to advertisers sites and audio and video content capabilities. When questioned about the cost, Mr. Kramer responded that the cost would be between $4 and $9 per page based on available features and distribution costs of between $0.01 and $0.05 per copy depending on options selected.
8. 2010 -2011 Plan

Mr. Sumner began the discussion of the 2010 Plan with a presentation recapping the highlights of 2009. He noted that the ARRL began year facing one of the worst economies in years. As a result, and at the Committee’s direction, certain revenue and expense projections in the 2009 Plan had been reduced at the January meeting in recognition of the uncertainty. Throughout the year tough choices were made including the “freezing” of the defined benefit pension plan. He reported that the organization was currently on track to deliver a positive result from operations for the year. Membership has increased and new licensees will be around 30,000 in 2009. 
Mr. Sumner then turned to the outlook for 2010. He noted that there is still much uncertainty about the overall economy. He mentioned that, as a result, we have tempered our expectations in the coming year. The Plan includes a modest increase in membership and a slight (1.3%) increase in revenues. There is no overall increase in expenses which is mostly the result of the reduction of (unfilled) authorized positions and the reduction in QST production expenses. 

He then reviewed the major objectives for 2010 including increasing membership by approximately 1,600 members, digital editions of NCJ and QST, testing and refining membership appeals, deliver a new Emergency Communications course, and publishing more content across multiple platforms.
Moving on, Mr. Sumner discussed the strategic objectives. He reported that the Executive Committee has prioritized them and will put out to the Board a report on Strategic planning that will include the following items…..create a web-based newsletter for members on legislative activities; identify and develop key relationships with Emergency Communications agencies; develop plan to increase NET operational revenue; increase use of volunteers (DXCC and VEC) ; develop follow up processes and materials for potential hams and new members.

Mr. Sumner continued, highlighting potential risks in the coming year including a “double dip” recession; lack of a recovery in the level of voluntary contributions (e.g. defense fund); membership may not continue to grow; the loss of one major advertiser (one of the three big adv – ICOM, Yaesu, MFJ would hurt).  He identified the average age (member is 57, all hams is 50) as being another strategic, long-range issue. 
Mr. Norton asked about membership goal and Mr. Sumner responded. He mentioned that the Plan revenues are, conservatively, based on a smaller number of new members than the internal membership goal so as not to overstate the revenue number. The Committee then had a discussion of the membership prospects and the aging of the membership base.

Discussing proposed capital expenditures, he noted that there was a total of $106,000 included in the Plan. He also noted that, while there weren’t any specific amounts budgeted, given the age of the facility and it’s systems, there is always the possibility of a break-down that would require an expenditure. There was a discussion about the possibility that Lab equipment might be donated or reconditioned rather than purchasing new.  Mr. Shelley commented on the physical plant and the fact that we will revisit the 5 year plan for building and other organizational needs.  Mr. Norton recommended that the organization put out a call for donations of needed equipment. There was a concern expressed about the condition and age of donated equipment.  

In summary, Mr. Sumner reported that, with a combination of cost savings and revenue increases, the forecast for the bottom line from operations is income of $249,000. 
Mr. McCobb discussed the risks in the plan, particularly in the area of contributions. He also asked about selling “emergency related” products. He noted he wasn’t asking about selling radios, but other ancillary products used in the emergency communications process. Mr. Kramer noted that we will be able to use the new e-store software and possibly look further into this area. 

A discussion of various cost components in the Plan ensued including membership acquisition costs, mailing and forwarding costs, DXCC staffing, benefit costs and IT staffing. In the course of the discussion, Mr. Shelley committed to providing the Committee with the break-out of the benefit costs by individual component and Mr. Kramer committed to providing the costs of membership acquisition over the planning horizon.

In the course of this discussion, Mr. Weaver asked about the possibility of adding another programming resource in the IT Department and the implications of doing so. Staff was asked to review this proposal and report back to the Committee at its January meeting.

Mr. McCobb asked about the revenues from apparel commissions including the contract terms and renewal/renegotiations of the sales contracts. Mr. Kramer said he would review of the Barker Specialty contract.
Mr. Weaver then opened a discussion of the advocacy function. His opinion is that the ARRL efforts aren’t showing sufficient results in the area of awareness of Amateur Radio across the spectrum of Congress and, potentially, state legislatures. He questioned the effectiveness of Chwat & Co. Mr. Sumner responded with a discussion of the current Legislative Action program and the program objectives. He noted the current contract with Chwat was for the term of the 211th Congress. He further noted that the Board’s approach to educating elected officials was to create a legislative action program using volunteers to do the education at the local.  If that strategy is to change, it will necessarily be a Board decision. He did note that educating the thousands of staffers who work on the Hill (the 20-somethings) is difficult as it is a revolving door and the turnover each session is high. Mr. Weaver expressed his opinion that HQ is not supporting the field for legislative action and he would like to see an increase in this area. Mr. Sumner offered that it can be done through Allen Pitts in 2010 budget.

Mr. Norton noted the increase in the President/Officers’ and Directors’ expenses. Mr. Sumner noted that 2009 included an increase due to IARU meetings in Christ Church, NZ.  In addition, Board meeting was going up due to hospitality industry increases. 

It was MOVED by Mr. Norton, seconded by Mr. Mileshosky to: Accept the 2010-2011 Plan as presented by management and recommend it to the full Board for its consideration subject to possible revisions at the January 2010 meeting. The motion was accepted unanimously.
9. Job Descriptions and Objectives
Mr. Fenstermaker reported that the job descriptions and objectives for the Senior staff and management group had been distributed to the Committee. He noted that these would be reviewed between now and the January meeting of the Committee and recommendations for changes might be made at that time.
10. ARRL Trademark 
Mr. Kramer reported that, ARRL “the national association for Amateur Radio” was successfully trademarked since the July meeting. 

11.  Pensions

Mr. Shelley reported on the completion of the move of the defined benefit plan assets to The Standard. MassMutual will do the final benefit calculations as of the date of the freeze and will provide them to the new vendor. He noted that the value of the plan assets was up to approximately $8 million from $6.8 million at the end of the plan year in May but this was still about $2 million short of the being fully funded. He discussed that contributions will continue to this plan until it is fully funded and then decisions will need to be made regarding the termination of the plan the distribution of the assets to the plan participants.

12. Healthcare

Mr. Shelley reported on the negotiations for the ARRL’s 2010 health insurance benefit plan. He reported that Aetna, the current provider, has proposed increasing premiums by 40%, an increase the organization and the staff would have been unable to bear. He discussed possible alternative benefit designs, including “consumer directed” (high deductible) type plans which would limit the increase in costs to one that could be handled. He told the Committee that health insurance benefits alone, was becoming the largest single benefit expense for the ARRL, even surpassing the cost of the two pension plans.

13.  Succession Planning
Mr. Sumner reported on this item, describing that there were two fundamental pieces. One was the short term issue of getting the work done in an absence and secondly, there was the longer term issue which is more problematic as organization is small and difficult to have “bench strength”.

14.  Affinity program status 
Mr. Kramer gave a short report on current revenue streams reporting on the variety of programs currently available. He noted that the Met Life home and auto insurance has been disappointing. The Committee decided to defer the item until the January meeting.
15. Periodical Choice

 Director Cox had asked the committee to look at possibility of offering a choice of periodicals with membership. After some discussion, the Committee currently feels that QST should be the choice. There was an opinion expressed that this might change in the future when and if we’re offering magazines in digital format.

16. Automatic Renewal of ARRL membership 
Mr. Mileshosky discussed the topic of automatically renewing ARRL memberships. After some discussion it was noted that, while a good idea, the implementation of the concept is the issue. It is understood that there are legal and logistical issues but he asked that staff review this possibility again. It was noted that there was not a need to report back on this item.
17. Financial reporting 
Mr. Fenstermaker presented a series of redesigned financial exhibits to the Committee. He noted that this was a work in progress but wanted to get the reaction of the Committee. A long discussion ensued among the Committee and it was decided to continue work on this item with another presentation in January. 
18.  Other Business

· Mr. Norton asked for time to present to the Committee information he had developed regarding the costs of acquiring members. There was a short Committee discussion on the presentation.
· There was a discussion regarding the process and timing for the preparation of senior staff performance appraisals. It was noted that the Committee be available to take input on the performance of the CEO in January and it is the CEO that would prepare the appraisals for the other senior officers.

· Mr. McCobb spoke on the history of major project within the organization and noted the need to identify and quantify results, including any cost savings after the project is completed. He identified the web site project specifically and noted that there may or may not be positions eliminated as a result of its implementation. 

Hearing no other business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:43 pm.
